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Prayers for the Parish 

Almighty and everliving God, ruler of  all things in heaven and 

earth, hear our prayers for this parish family. Strengthen the 

faithful, arouse the careless, and restore the penitent. 

Grant us all things necessary for our common life, and bring 

us all to be of  one heart and mind within your holy Church; 

through Jesus Christ our Lord. Amen. 
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ANNUAL PARISH MEETING AGENDA 
January 26, 2025 

  
Call to Order and Opening Prayer – Bob North, Senior Warden 
  
Determination of  a Quorum (at least 35 members) – Elsie Ozinga, Registrar 
  
Minutes of  2023 Annual Meeting – Bob North, Senior Warden 
  
Recognition of  Outgoing Vestry Members – Bob North, Senior Warden 
(Laura Bittinger, Julia Eaton, and Kim Hazuda) 
  
Report of  Nominating Committee– Bob North, Senior Warden 
  
Candidates for 3-year terms:  Debra Donnelly-Barton, David Larrabee, and Tad Stewart 
  
Candidates for Diocesan Convention:  Bob Ozinga, Coleman Sellers.          
                                                                                     Alternate: Elsie Ozinga 
 
Call for Election— Bob North, Senior Warden 
  
Senior Warden’s Report – Bob North, Senior Warden 
 
Junior Warden’s Report — See page 10 
  
Treasurer’s Report – Diane Freestate, Treasurer 
 
Transition Committee Report – Bob Ozinga, Chair of  the Transition Committee 
  
Other Business 
  
Adjournment 
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Minutes of 2024 Annual Meeting 

January 28, 2024 

 

Rev Mary called the meeting to order at 11:00 am. Opening prayer for the parish followed. Senior 

Warden Bob North declared a quorum. The 2023 Annual Meeting minutes were approved by con-

sensus. 

The outgoing Vestry members, Carol Lorditch and Sharon Burak were not present and will be rec-

ognized at the next Sunday service they are here for. Elsie Ozinga has agreed to serve a one year 

term as Registrar. 

Bob North presented the nominating committee report. Vestry candidates were Sherri Ward, Peggy 

Andrews and Pat Jamison. Bob North moved that they be elected by acclamation. John Friel second-

ed. Candidates were approved. 

Bob North reported that the candidates for convention delegates were himself, Bob Ozinga and 

Coleman Sellers, Sharon North, alternate. Bob moved they be elected by acclamation. John Friel se-

conded. Candidates were approved. 

Rector’s Annual report is attached. 

Senior Warden Bob North thanked Mary Friel, Michele Miller, Junior Warden, Charlie Ackerman, 

Stef Scaggiari, Nancy Cook and Julia Morris Myers for their dedication and hard work. 

Bob North read Charlie Ackerman’s report. It is attached. 

Treasurer’s Report was given by Diane Freestate. She expressed appreciation for the generosity of St. 

Paul’s Parishioners and stated the 2023 Operating Fund met all necessary expenditures. Investment 

funds increased by 12.5%. She thanked those who contribute to the Building Fund. 

Balance Sheet and Analysis of Revenues and Expenses is attached.  

Diane also reported that the 2023 Stewardship Campaign was very successful with an increase in 

money pledge as well as an increase in pledging units. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

The Rev. Mary P. Friel, Rector 
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Attachment #1 Rector’s Report—2023 in Review 

Rectory Basement Water Remediation- Grease Trap! 

Recognized Hallie Rugg’s Altar Guild Service and welcomed Sharon North 

Continued our outreach relationship with Haven Ministries, MCFV, Feed a Family and Backpacks 

for Kids 

Celebrated Harriet Tubman Sunday, welcomed the Covenant Choir, Tidewater SIngers and Allegra 

Chorus 

Brought Back the Famous Shrove Tuesday Pancake Supper 

Partnered with Plastic Free Queen Anne’s County on bag ban 

Celebrated Juneteenth with Thomas Beard 

Began first Saturday Yard Sales 

Initiated Bring a Friend to Church Day 

Continued our Sunday Crossroads Community Dinner Church, HC at Queenstown Landing, 

Bayleigh Chase and Londonderry 

Michele’s medical leave of absence 

Julia retired as choir director. Welcomed Nancy Cook as choir director. Celebrated Julia’s retirement. 

Welcomed Stef Scaggiari as music director 

Green Team participated in DOE Ministry Fair 

Parish Picnic in Church yard 

Fine Arts-Madonna Icon and prints in Harper Room 

Numerous repair and maintenance projects under guidance of our Junior Warden 

Welcomed back 4 returning members and 8 new members 

2 weddings 6 funerals  
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Attachment #2—Junior Warden Report 2023 
  
This year really flew by. Seems like yesterday Lester just started the weekly grass cutting and now 
his crew is collecting all the fallen leaves. 
 
As I walk around St. Paul’s I always see someone doing something; for example, you can see peo-
ple  tending gardens, changing light ballast, painting, hauling stuff to the dump, making various re-
pairs. etc. etc. We’re a very active church community 
 
Here are some highlights of projects from this past year: 
 
Back in April the elevator was shut down for over a week due to a what seemed like a mysterious 
problem the techs individually couldn’t solve but as a team they came up with the solution. A pow-
er supply unit failed. 
 
We complied with county regulations and installed a grease trap in Donaldson Hall Kitchen. 
 
We’re now in the middle of our brick walkway repair project. The area near the prayer garden is 
completed so now we’re focusing on the walkways at the Liberty street Church entrance. This area 
is scheduled for a spring completion. 
 
I’m sorry to say our three, now minor, rain leaks could not be totally solved this year so they will be 
added to next year’s 2024 agenda. 
 
The Rectory had some plumbing and electrical repairs,  plus we upgraded a long section of gutter. 
The size was increased to handle the amount of water flow. 
 
There were two minor fender bender accidents in the parking lot. The people are fine but the maple 
tree and the light pole did not survive. 
 
We now have two detailed proposals for the Rectory’s exterior renovation project. 
 
Both of our geothermal pumps are leaking and we’re in the process of having them repaired. 
 
In November we hired Schuman Janitorial. They will be providing and managing the new house-
keeping crew. Welcome Aboard! 
 
I would like to thank the Vestry, property committee, and the  leadership team, for their support 
and help.  And a special “Thank You” to Michele for her 20 years of dedication. 
 
Yours in Christ, 
Charlie Ackermann, Junior Warden 
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Ministries of St Paul’s Episcopal Church 
 Acolytes 
 Dan Rugg    410-758-1395 
Acolytes serve as the Crucifer, Torch Bearers and Servers.  The Crucifer is charged with carrying the 
Cross.  The Torch Bearer is charged with the lighting and extinguishing of the Altar candles.  The 
Server assists the Rector with preparing the table for Holy Eucharist. 
  
Altar Guild 
 Sharon North       443-262-8792     

Jessica Sellers     410-725-8288 
The Altar Guild is responsible for setting up and caring for the furnishings in the nave, sanctuary, 
and sacristy, as well as any other area of the church where special worship will take place.  The Al-
tar Guild is a ministry of “quiet service”.  It’s behind the scenes, but a most critical act of service to 
the church. 
  
Back Packs 
 Sharon North   443-262-8792 
Back packs are filled and delivered for distribution to children of need through Social Services.  

 
Choir 
 Stef Scaggiari    443-988--8704 
The primary role of the choir is to lead and support the congregation’s worship through singing.  
Choirs may also sing anthems or make other special musical offerings to beautify and enhance the 
experience of worship. 
Coffee Hour 
  Kathy Anderson  410-253-3000 
  Gail Brown   443-618-0609 
The Coffee Hour is held every Sunday after the service.  It is a time of fellowship, which gives mem-
bers of the congregation the opportunity to meet other members while enjoying coffee and a small 
snack.  Members of the congregation sign up for a particular date to supply the snack.    
 
Contemplative Prayer 
A form of mental prayer in which meditation and petition give way to quiet adoration of the myster-
ies of God.  Contemplation is the fruit of divine grace.  It comes after a period of reconciliation and 
self- abandonment. 
  
Counters 
 Michele Miller   410-758-1553 
The Counters are responsible for accurately registering monetary contributions from the church ser-
vice. 
  
Episcopal Church Women 
 Lizzy Stanton   410-590-1251 
All women are members of the ECW.  The ECW sponsor fund raisers for local charities and sponsor 
women’s social events. 
  
Hand Bells 
 Nancy Cook              410-758-2502 
Music created with Hand Bells to enhance the experience of worship.  
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 Haven Ministries (Homeless Shelter at Kent Island Methodist Church) 

 Barbara Ackermann      443-797-4569 
On a scheduled basis, St Paul’s provide food and fellowship to homeless individuals and families. 
  
Healing Prayer Team 
 Eleanor Strietman   301-642-5950 
  
Knitting Ministry 
 Jean Hilleary    410-758-1858 
The Knitting Ministry supplies the handmade Prayer Shawls, which are given to individuals upon 
request.  Prior to giving the Prayer Shawl to the individual, it is blessed during a worship service by 
the Rector and the congregation. 
  
Lay Eucharistic Ministers 
 Chris Pupke    410-924-8279 
Lay Eucharistic Ministers are persons licensed by the bishop to administer the consecrated elements 
of the eucharist.  They may administer the consecrated bread and wine at any celebration of the eu-
charist in the absence of a sufficient number of priest or deacons to assist the celebrant.   
  
Lectors 
 Chris Pupke    410-924-8279 
Lay persons trained in reading scripture who are appointed by the clergy person in charge of the 
congregation to read lessons or lead the prayers of the people. 
  
Pastoral Care Team 
 Linda Carroll    410-490-6299 
The Pastoral Care Team provides visits, meals and rides to parishioners who need a little tender, 
loving care and assistance. 
  
Planned Giving 
 Bob North    443-454-6923 
   
Ushers 
 Dan Rugg    410-758-1395 
Ushers welcome parishioners into the church.  They create a welcoming environment and set the 
tone for every parishioner’s personal experience with the church.  Ushers collect the offering at the 
appointed time during the service.  Ushers are responsible for securing the offering until it can be 
counted and deposited.  Ushers organize the procession to the Holy Eucharistic and assist individu-
als with mobility issues. 
  
Vestry 
 Bob North    443-454-6923 
The Vestry is the legal representative of the parish with regard to all matters pertaining to its corpo-
rate property. The basic responsibilities of the Vestry are to help define and articulate the mission of 
the congregation, to support the church’s mission by word and deed, to ensure effective organiza-
tion and planning and to manage resources and finances. At St. Paul’s, Vestry members are expected 
to be faithful in worship and stewardship and well informed about the activities of the parish.  
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Sr. Warden Report 
2025 Annual Meeting 

 

First:  Thanks to the Vestry Nominating Committee which consisted of:  myself, Laura Bittinger, 
Julia Eaton and Kim Hazuda, for nominating Deborah Donnelly-Barton, David Larrabee and Tad 
Stewart to fill three openings for a three-year term on the Vestry. 
 
I move that these three candidates be voted by acclamation.  Do I have a second? 
 
The following Parishioners have been nominated to be Delegates to the 157th Annual Convention of 
the Diocese of Easton to be held beginning on 6 March 2025: Bob Ozinga and Coleman Sellers and 
Elsie Ozinga as an Alternate.  I move that they be approved by acclamation.  Do I have a second? 
 
I want to thank the current, outgoing and new Vestry members for their time and dedication to St. 
Paul’s.  I also want to thank Diane Freestate for her time and dedication as St. Paul’s Treasurer. 
Special thanks to Rev. Mary Friel for her spiritual leadership, friendship, mentorship and motivating 
and inspiring sermons.  Rev. Mary retired in October and we wish her an enjoyable and productive 
future. 
 
Thanks also to the Transition Committee led by Bob Ozinga as they work toward finding a new Rec-
tor.  
 
I want also to recognize our Musical Director, Stefan Scaggiari for his expertise and wonderful musi-
cal programs.  Along with Stef, I want to recognize our Bell Choir Director Nancy Cook for her dedi-
cation and expertise. 
 
Our Parish Administrator, Michele Miller also deserves recognition for her dedication and outstand-
ing performance in managing a multitude  of daily issues.   
 
Our Jr. Warden, Charlie Ackermann has done a fantastic job addressing a multitude of ongoing pro-
jects to maintain our Church building and Rectory and I will be providing a list of those shortly.  
  
Finally, my thanks to all Parishioners, especially those who lead St. Paul’s numerous ministries, for 
their commitment and support of St. Paul’s and dedication to our ministries and especially to those 
who reach out to our community.    
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                                          Jr. Warden’s 2024 Annual Report 
 
Completed projects 
 There were several phases in the project that changed the appearance of our Church’s liberty St. en-
trance this year. First, we removed the two diseased trees. Second, the main entry walkway needed 
to be replaced. In keeping the same design, they installed an all-new brick and blue stone walkway. 
Then to complete the job we added new shrubs and flower beds.  
 
Our two geothermal pumps were in need of repair and replacement. In order to keep our HVAC 
system running they could only work on one pump at a time. At the end of the two-month project 
they rebuilt two pumps and replaced one electric motor. 
 
Due to the inadequate services from our HVAC service company, we solicited bids from several 
companies. During the process we discovered the need to expand the search to include an HVAC 
computer control company as well. As a result, we hired Modern Controls Company who provides 
both services. 
 
Schuman Janitorial service notified us that they will be raising their service fees in January 2025 so 
we are in the process of soliciting bids to see what the current market value dictates. We may need 
to change companies. 
 
Numerous smaller projects that were completed this past year including 1, The Installation of a new 
garbage disposal, 2, Replaced the Liberty St. “St. Paul’s” sign and restored the Commerce St. “St. 
Paul’s” sign, 3, Replaced all the light bulbs in the church and installed new LED lights in the Rich-
ardson room, 4, Re-secured and checked all pews in the church. 5, Completed all required annual 
inspections. 
 
Projects that have been started this year but will not be completed until 2025. 
1. To complete upgrades to our security alarm and entry system. 
2. Surveying the conditions of the plumbing pipes in the crawl spaces under the church, and replac-
ing as needed. 
3. Due to a reoccurring leak Stabil Solutions is scheduled to return for warranty work to reseal the 
basement hallway wall. 
4. The Rectory includes repairing the exterior main water line, various interior repairs, and painting.  
5. HVAC – Catching up on needed repairs to items that were missed from our previous contractor. 
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SUMMARY REPORT 

of 

The Transition and Search Committee 

26 January 2025 
 

This is a summary report to the St. Paul’s Annual Parish Meeting of the Transition and 
Search Committee (“the Committee”) during 2024. Upon the date of this report, the Com-
mittee’s work is ongoing into 2025. 

 

At the St. Paul’s Vestry meeting of April 23, 2024 our rector of over ten years, the Rev. 
Mary P. Friel, announced her departure, effective October 20 of last year. Her announcement 
surprised the Vestry and, subsequently, the whole congregation. 

 

The Vestry met again on May 28 and, after discussion, commissioned the St. Paul’s 
“Transition and Search Committee”, with Bob Ozinga as its chair, to help guide the parish 
through a prayerful reflection on the parish’s mission and its hopes for the next stage in its 
life. The Committee also must compose a compelling and clear Parish Profile, which will pre-
cede the search for a new St. Paul’s rector. 

 

The rector search process, while carefully organized and attentive to many organiza-
tional details, differs from a corporate search process in that it is conducted at all times in a 
spirit of prayer and in the perspective of the question “What is God’s call to us as a parish, at 
this time, in this place?” It is also meant to be a time of spiritual and communal growth for us 
as a congregation, and opportunity for us to strengthen the laity of the parish. 

 

By June, the Committee had been formed and 17 dedicated parishioners had been en-
listed as members of three work “teams”: 
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• A Transition Team to oversee the many administrative changes and challenges the parish 
will face during this period. Co-Chair Tom Andrews heads this team. 

• A Communications Team to develop crucial documents, surveys and profiles of our parish. 
Co-Chair Chris Pupke heads this team. 

• A Search Team to conduct the actual search process, interview interested candidates, and 
provide for supply or interim clergy during the search. Co-Chair Mark Freestate heads this 
team. 

 

The Committee, through its Chair and Co-Chairs, provides monthly updates and reports 
to the Vestry. On December 17, they joined the Vestry in meeting with Bishop of the Diocese 
of Easton Santosh Marray to develop two-way communications between the diocese and St. 
Paul’s during this period of change. 

 

A summary of each team’s activities is below: 

 

THE TRANSITION TEAM 

The Transition Team has assumed certain duties to support the Senior Warden, the Par-
ish Administrator, and the Treasurer in implementing day-to-day administrative tasks previ-
ously performed by the rector. Tasks include items such as proof-reading bulletins and other 
parish publications, check-signing, timesheet approval, calendar planning, and many other 
tasks to help the parish function efficiently going forward. 

 

The Transition Team’s Co-Chair completed the rector’s portion of the 2024 Parochial 
Report. 

 

The Transition Team prepared and is presenting a report and recommendation to the 
Vestry regarding St. Paul’s implementation of the Safe Church/Safe Communities Program 
adopted by the National Church and the Diocese of Easton. 

 

Transition Team members include Co-Chair Tom Andrews; Dot Abbott; Barb Acker-
mann; Gail Brown and Sharon Burak. 

 

 

 

 



21 

THE COMMUNICATIONS TEAM 

The Communications Team is charged, among other things, with conducting the Parish 
Survey, developing the Parish Profile, refreshing the parish website and coordinating the 
weekly transition prayers. 

 

The Parish Survey was completed in September 2024 by the Holy Cow Consulting or-
ganization. St. Paul’s congregation responded in great numbers to this Survey. In October the 
whole Committee and the Vestry participated in a review of the Survey results with Holy Cow 
staff. The results of the Survey were shared with the congregation at a meeting following Sun-
day worship on December 8th. 

 

The Survey helped inform the Parish Profile. The narrative for the Profile is completed, 
with assistance from a professional editor. The draft narrative has been reviewed by the en-
tire Committee. In the near future, a professional graphic designer will make it visually ap-
pealing. Completion is slated for early in 2025. 

 

Communications Team members include Co-Chair Chris Pupke; Carolyn Carney; Patricia 
Jamison; and Jack Shaum. 

 

THE SEARCH TEAM 

The Search Team has been busy engaging supply priests for our Sunday and Wednes-
day services since Rev. Friel’s departure In October. Our Team is delighted to have the Rev. 
Mark Delcuze serving as our long-term Supply Priest. 

 

Following the publication of the Parish Profile, the Search Team will be fielding applica-
tions and interviewing appropriate candidates for rector. They will refer a final candidate to 
the Vestry for consideration and approval. The Team looks forward to a robust response to 
our request for applicants. 

 

Search Team members include Co-Chair Mark Freestate; Laura Bittinger; Bill Clark; Ann 
Grace; Caroline Hazuda; Myron Richardson and Steve Parkhurst. 
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Debra Donnelly-Barton 
  
Debra is a life-long Episcopalian starting out in the Diocese of 
Alaska, worshipping in a little log church.  She moved to Mary-
land in 1978 where she joined the Diocese of Maryland.  She 
worked for the Diocese for a while then directly for the Bishop of 
Maryland as chaplain to the Commission on Ministry. 
  
Debra began worshipping at St. Paul’s in June 2021.  She has been 
teaching the Advent and Lenten programs as well as occasionally 
preaching.  
Debra is a seminary trained Spiritual Director with 30 years of ex-
perience.  She has studied at Stillpoint, Sewanee, University of the 

South and General Theological Seminary in New York.   
Her MA in Theology is from the EI, St. Mary’s Seminary and University.  She is a DM in candidate 
in Creative Writing and Public Theology. 
 
‘This church community has embraced me and nurtured my ministries, as well as my soul, I am so 
grateful to be here and honored to be asked to serve as a Vestry member.’ 
-Debra 

  
David Larrabee 
  
David is a lifelong Christian, being raised in a small Baptist Church in 
Penn’s Neck, New Jersey.  David and Carolyn came to St. Paul’s from 
All Angels Episcopal Church in New York City.  The spiritual disci-
plines of: prayer, bible study, meditation, and service are an integral 
part of his lifestyle.  Currently David is a retired Physicist (PhD Cor-
nell, 1980) who has worked at a National Laboratory, in Industry, and 
spent 20 years teaching physics at East Stroudsburg University in 
Pennsylvania.  In addition he has earned a Master’s in Business Ad-
ministration, as well as a Masters in Systematic Theology from Union 
Theological Seminary in New York City.    
  
  
David serves as a board member of Sustainable Jersey City and has 

taught in their sustainability certificate program.  David is a fellow of the American Scientific affilia-
tion, a Christian organization that brings science and religion in dialog.  He also serves as the presi-
dent of the Creation Care Affiliation of the American Scientific Affiliation and often presents at their 
annual meeting. At St. Paul’s David sings in the choir, and you might have heard him preach in the 
pulpit.  He represents St. Paul’s on the Diocese of Easton Creation Care Committee.  
  
He is married to Carolyn Carney.  David and Carolyn take short hikes around the area with their 
two dogs and enjoy the beauty of the Eastern Shore.    
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 Tad Stewart 

I would be honored to serve as a member of the vestry and do 
whatever I can to help with the issues facing St. Paul’s. My 
wife, Amy, and I recently moved to Centreville, and I feel 
blessed to have found St. Paul’s. I have appreciated the warm 
welcoming we received; and I have just recently begun to serve 
as an usher. I am a lifelong Episcopalian, as were my parents 
and grandparents. I grew up on Long Island, N.Y., where my 
family has roots (including New York City) going back genera-
tions.  
 
Before moving to Centreville, we lived in Washington, D.C., for 
32 years. We have two boys, ages 32 and 30, both of whom live 
and work in Washington. I was a member of All Saints Episco-
pal Church in Chevy Chase, MD, and served as an usher and 

was involved in various volunteer projects. As a family, we would visit the Eastern Shore with the 
boys growing up, and I’ve always wanted to live here someday. It’s a wonderful, interesting and 
historic area. 
 
For most of my career I worked as a journalist – writer, editor and executive editor – of various pub-
lications – including Dow Jones in New York, The Washington Post, as an editor focusing on inter-
national news; and Thompson Publishing Group, which publishes legal publications. After almost 
30 years as a journalist, I segued into real estate and have worked for TTR Sotheby’s International 
Realty in residential real estate for a number of years.  
 
I have a BA from the University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill in journalism and an MA from Co-
lumbia University in international affairs. Before UNC, I graduated from St. Paul’s School in Con-
cord, N.H., where I was head usher in the school’s Episcopal chapel and an acolyte. 
The vestry will be facing many challenges over the next several years, especially the search for a new 
rector, as well as addressing the survey results. (I know the search process well; I served on the 
board of trustees of a private school in Washington, D.C., and was chair of the search committee 
when the head of school announced her pending retirement.) 
 
I am honored to be considered as a member of the vestry. I’m mindful of the St. Paul’s School 
“school prayer” that has guided its students and graduates for nearly a century. 
 
“Grant, O Lord, that in all the joys of life we may never forget to be kind. Help us to be unselfish in friendship, 
thoughtful of those less happy than ourselves, and eager to bear the burdens of others, through Jesus Christ our 
savior. Amen.”  
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St. Paul’s Episcopal Church 

The Rt. Rev. Santosh Marray, Bishop 

Bob North, Senior Warden 

Charlie Ackermann, Jr. Warden 

Diane Freestate, Treasurer 

Stefan Scaggiari, Director of Music 

Nancy Cook, Bell Choir Director 

Michele Miller, Parish Administrator/Assistant Treasurer 

 Elsie Ozinga, Registrar 

Laura Bittinger, Parish Nurse 

Matt Ward, Production Manager 

Chris Pupke, Lay Reader Director 

Dan Rugg, Head Usher and Acolyte Director  

Coleman Sellers, Sexton   

  
 

      

The mission of St. Paul’s Parish, Centreville, is to be a strong and caring 

community of faith, rooted in Christ, welcoming, serving, and loving all. 
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The Vestry 

‘25 Laura Bittinger 
  Julia Eaton 
  Kim Hazuda 
‘26                   Wendy Emerson 
  Judy Webster 
  Bob Ozinga  
  ‘27 Peggy Andrews 
  Patricia Jamison 
  Sherri Ward 
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